 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 2 July 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). 

Public participation took place between 7.03pm and 7.08pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
96/18
Apologies: Cllr Marcia Kidney and County Cllr Phillip Kidney. 
97/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (c). Cllr Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 8 (f).

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

98/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 4 June 2018. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 4 June 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 3 abstentions.
99/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 4 June 2018. Clerk reported that the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales had requested contact details of some councillors as part of their investigation into a recent complaint. 

Clerk said he had yet to receive any response from Sinead Henehan, PCC, following MCC’s invite to her to provide a briefing on the Enhancing Pembrokeshire grant.

Clerk confirmed he had written to Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) to re-iterate that the second hand roller must be kept on site at the North sports field. Cllr Hall said that the roller had not yet been returned to the North sports field. Cllr Hall and Cllr Hannon outlined their understanding of the current position with the MUFC committee. Clerk was asked to write to MUFC to ask for the names of the elected officers of MUFC.
100/18 To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from Manorbier and District Twinning Association (MDTA) seeking permission to use North sports field for a car boot sale (no date known at this stage). Members expressed some concern about cars churning up the football pitch. Cllr Hall said cars could be kept off the pitch area. Cllr Clark proposed that MCC grant permission for this car boot sale to go ahead on the North sports field providing cars are parked on the old cricket area and not the football pitch and that MDTA arrange their own event insurance. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.

· Email from Scott Firth offering a reduction of 50% of the cost of the 10th edition of the Charles Arnold Baker publication ‘Local Council Administration’. This would cost £53 plus £7 in postage. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk place an order for the publication at the reduced rate. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
· One Voice Wales (OVW) conference and AGM on 29 September 2018.

· OVW training module: Information Management, including GDPR.

· MCC email to Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales outlining payments made to MCC Members in 2017/18. Clerk confirmed a copy had been placed on MCC’s website.
· OVW Area Committee on 10 July 2018. Cllrs Miall and Clark to consider attending.

· Welsh Government (WG) event on 17 July 2018 in Llandrindod Wells on development of Well-being plans by Community and Town Councils and Public Service Boards.

· PCC LDP2 event on 19 July 2018.

· MCC email to WG providing a NIL return for their Revised Code of Practice on Workforce Matters Annual Monitoring exercise.

· Letter from Simon Hart MP about his engagement with Hywel Dda on their consultation on changes to NHS services, including Withybush Hospital downgrade.

· Letter and documents from Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales on their draft proposals – Review of Electoral Arrangements for the County of Pembrokeshire. Members agreed to discuss at the August 2018 meeting of MCC.

Other correspondence for information was noted.

101/18
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/18/0343/FUL – Proposed extension to existing bungalow to create new utility room, sun lounge and enlarge existing bedroom with en-suite shower room at 13 Hawthorn Lane, Jameston SA70 8QT. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/18/0340/TCA – Fell Ornamental Cherry tree at Warlows Cottage, Manorbier SA70 7TG. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Hall had earlier declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in one of the Other Notices. As these were for information only, Cllr Hall was not required to speak or leave the room. Cllr Parker also considered declaring an Interest but as she did not speak Cllr Parker was not required to leave the room. 

c) Other Notices were noted by Full Council. 
102/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 May 2018 to 11 June 2018 and the Budget Monitoring Report for Quarter One 2018/19. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report for Quarter One of 2018/19 to all Members at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £9,629.47p and transactions totalling £1,914.67p had cleared the account. Two cheques remained unpresented. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £25,202.08p following receipt of an Interest payment of £13.47p. Full Council noted the Quarter One 2018/19 Budget Monitoring Report. Cllr Hannon asked about vegetation growth at the Bier House. Cllr Hughes, Cllr Williams and Cllr Clark agreed to cut back the vegetation in September. Cllr Williams proposed that the Financial Statement and Quarter One 2018/19 Budget Monitoring Report be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. 
103/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – No further update.
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – No further update although councillors noted that Network Rail had cut back vegetation at Beavers Hill and Manorbier Newton level crossings.
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. No further update. 
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No further update.  

e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. Clerk reported upon an update from PCNPA who had confirmed that footpath diversion work had been scheduled over the last few weeks and an inspection had been planned for the end of June.
f) Jameston Play Area – inspections update – Cllr Williams provided his latest report which had highlighted one minor issue; rust on the top swing bar. Overgrown trees at the boundary of the play area had also been highlighted at Public Participation. Full Council agreed to tackle these issues later in the year.
g) Defibrillator for Jameston – no further update.
h) North and South Sports fields, Manorbier. Peripheries had now been cut back at both fields by Richard Mason. Mr Mason had now been asked for a quote for the cutting back of the boundary hedges in both fields. Cllr Hall said he would ask MUFC about the rubbish and the broken guttering at the pavilion.  
104/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney was not present and so no report was provided.
105/18
To approve adoption of MCC’s Standing Orders 2018. Cllr Hughes and Clerk had developed new bespoke Standing Orders for MCC based on the model Standing Orders recently sent by NALC. These now include references to updated legislation. Copies were given out to councillors present. After due consideration, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC adopt their revised Standing Orders 2018. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hannon suggested that MCC’s Agendas give reference to the Standing Orders and that the Clerk place the adopted MCC Standing Orders on its website.
106/18
To review and approve MCC’s Fixed Assets Register 2018. Clerk highlighted some points in the Fixed Assets Register. After discussion, including on the need to undertake a further land evaluation, Cllr Hannon proposed that the Fixed Assets Register for 2018/19 be approved without the need for a further land evaluation. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
107/18
To consider an update on the installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. As Cllr Marcia Kidney was absent, Full Council agreed to defer discussions until the August 2018 meeting of MCC.
108/18
To receive an update from Cllr Hall on ways of reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. ZeroWaste Week was confirmed as 3-7 September 2018. Cllr Hall reported that he had still to speak with Laurence Blackhall at Tenby Town Council. Members agreed to discuss again at the September 2018 meeting of MCC. Cllr Hannon drew attention to the amount of waste that comes from boats and this could also be a topic for Cllr Hall‘s discussions with Tenby Town Council. 
109/18
To consider and approve MCC policy in respect of the payment of the annual allowance for councillors. Clerk confirmed that he had not included two Determinations in discussions held at the July 2018 meeting of MCC. Clerk summarised the Determinations and asked that the following Determinations be voted upon;


Determination 52: CTCs are authorised to provide a Civic Head payment to the Mayor/Chair of the Council up to a maximum of £1,500 to undertake the functions of that office. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC did not adopt Determination 52. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.



Determination 53: CTCs are authorised to provide a Deputy Civic Head payment to the deputy Mayor/Deputy Chair of the Council up to a maximum amount of £500 to undertake the functions of that office. Cllr Long proposed that MCC did not adopt Determination 53. Seconded by Cllr Miall. Vote taken – all in favour.


110/18

To receive and discuss an update on the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Clerk confirmed that MCC did not have to appoint a Data Protection Officer under GDPR and was also working on an appropriate Privacy Notice for MCC. Clerk confirmed MCC had now been registered with the Information Commissioner’s Office and a yearly payment of £40 was required. 
111/18
To consider and approve a donation request to Sandy Bear Children’s Bereavement Charity.  Members noted the donation request and after a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC approve a donation of £100. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention. 
112/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – office costs  

- 



   
£ 20.86
b) Information Commissioner’s Office – GDPR registration
-

£ 40.00
Cllr Long proposed that both these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
113/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall reported that residents in Skrinkle had reported a broken manhole cover just off road between the play area and the RAR. Clerk to report.


Cllr Miall raised the issue of car parking and inconsistent issuing of tickets at the DAK and at Atlantic View, Manorbier. Motorists were getting tickets at the DAK even if cars were parked beyond the yellow line but not at Atlantic View. Cllr Hall also mentioned that camper vans, parked overnight, were not getting tickets. Clerk was asked to write to PCC and PCNPA for their views.

 
Cllr Hughes said that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 6 August 2018 at 7.00pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.20pm.
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